26 December 2005

Richard Potter
Housing Markets Division
Office of the Deputy Prime Minister
2/F8 Eland House
Bressenden Place
London SW1E 5DU
Dear Richard

Re: HIP Draft Regulations Consultation

The Home Builders Federation (HBF) is the trade association representing the interests of private house builders in England and Wales. Our members, who include all of the major home builders, are responsible for more than 80% of the new homes built every year.

The following response sets out comments on the draft HIP regulations.

However I should begin by saying the regulations are very important for the new homes industry and we are pleased to be able to offer our views.

Because many house builders have December year ends, and so are under considerable commercial pressure at this time of year, and because of the short consultation period (made shorter by the Christmas break) on a lengthy set of detailed documents, we have not been able to carry out as full a consultation with HBF members as we would have wished. Also members themselves have had limited ability to consult within their own organisations.

Although we appreciate the consultation does not seek general observations, we have a number of major concerns which we feel should be stated, especially now we have seen the draft regulations. We then offer some detailed comments gathered from those HBF members who have had the opportunity to comment.

GENERAL OBSERVATIONS

We have four major concerns.

1 First, we have considerable reservations about the desirability and impact of an entirely new regulatory intervention in a market which, although not perfect, functions reasonably well. The length and complexity of the draft regulations highlights just how difficult it is going to be to introduce new regulation into this market.

In view of the Government’s commitment to better regulation, and in view of its desire to achieve a step-change in housing supply, we must ask whether HIPs - as evidenced by the proposed approach to their implementation indicated by the regulations - are consistent with either of these major policy objectives. In particular, we are concerned that the result will be a reduction in the number of housing transactions that could damage the ability of house builders to deliver the required increase in house building. This should be a matter of considerable concern to ministers at the ODPM and HM Treasury.

It is clearly desirable – including for house builders - that the house selling and buying process should be as efficient as possible. However the question is whether this is best achieved voluntarily under existing arrangements, or whether the complex Government regulation proposed will produce a more efficient system without undue unintended adverse consequences. Regulation should only be attempted if there is clear evidence that the benefits will outweigh the costs.

2 Our second, related concern is the potentially adverse impact of HIPs on housing market transactions, both short-term and long-term. As already noted, because new home sales, which account for about 10% of the housing market, are inextricably linked to second-hand sales through chains, any reduction in the total number of transactions would have an impact on new home sales, and therefore new house building.

In the short-term, there may be considerable disruption to the flow of transactions. In the lead-up to implementation of the regulations, many buyers may hold off until after the regulations are introduced, while there may also be a rush of sellers bringing forward their sales to avoid the cost of a HIP. Immediately after the regulations take effect, the reverse could happen. This distortion would be especially damaging if it coincided with one of the peak seasonal sales periods of the housing market.

In the long-term there must be a risk that the number of transactions will be permanently reduced. While we do not have any accurate statistics, a significant proportion of home sales are discretionary, and some of these are ‘speculative’. Sellers will put their home on the market to test whether there are buyers wiling to pay the price they would like to achieve. If this tentative step costs many hundreds of pounds (some estimates suggest the cost will be considerably higher than the Government’s own estimate), some speculative sellers will be deterred from entering the market. This would result in a permanent reduction in transactions. This may be to the detriment of the market's efficiency, as well as adversely affecting the overall size of the market and the market signals needed to bring through new housing supply.

3  Our third related concern is that study of the proposed regulations shows that they have been prepared essentially with the second-hand market in mind. We have already identified a number of significant points, set out below, relating to the way in which the regulations would potentially adversely impact the operation of the new homes market. If that were the case, it would run counter to the objective of introducing more efficiency into the transactions market and reinforce our concerns about the potential for HIPs to undermine the climate promoting the supply of new homes.

4  Our fourth concern relates to the pilot project. A definite decision to introduce HIPs seems to have been made without waiting for the results of the pilot project. If the pilot reveals serious problems or adverse consequences, we hope the decision to introduce HIPs will be reviewed. Certainly from the new homes perspective it would seem essential that if the proposed approach on HIPs does weaken the positive market conditions required for investing in new supply, the position will be seriously reviewed as this would directly cut across other important Government objectives for a better long-term housing supply.

An additional concern is whether, in an active market, the need for HIPs, and the capacity of HIP providers, could impose an additional delay on bringing properties onto the market, rather than reducing delay. Finally, as many others have observed, will buyers accept the home condition report provided by a seller, or will many commission their own report from an independent surveyor, thus adding to cost and delay?

DETAILED COMMENTS

1 The draft regulations need to be closely examined from a new homes perspective. Because there are many unique features of new home sales, regulations drafted largely with second-hand sales in mind will create unintended difficulties for house builders. While we outline below some reservations or questions in relation to new homes, there has not been enough time for experts within the industry to undertake a thorough review. This must be done before the regulations are finalised and we would welcome an opportunity to discuss them with you in more detail.
2 Members are concerned about when the need for a HIP would first occur for new homes. This could be interpreted as occurring as early as when a “land acquired” sign is erected on a site. This will often be well ahead of any detailed planning for the site, and usually well before any properties are released for sale. A site with an outline planning permission could, in the extreme, be simply a red line defining the boundary of a future housing development. At this time it is impossible to give information on individual properties. There could be a long delay – sometimes years – before a detailed planning consent is obtained, site preparation carried out, building work commenced and the first properties offered for sale. Also, house builders often sell ‘off plan’, before full marketing begins, a situation that could cause difficulties, not least in terms of searches.

3 The situation regarding part exchange is unclear and is a concern to members. A part exchange (a form of ‘trade in’) is when a house builder buys a purchaser’s existing home to facilitate the new home sale and then sells this second-hand home. Would the new home purchaser have to prepare a HIP, even though selling direct to a house builder, and would the house builder then have to prepare a new HIP to sell the property? Some house builders may not wish to accept the seller’s home condition report, instead commissioning a fully survey, in which case the seller would have wasted his or her money and there would be an unnecessary duplication of costs. This needs further thought and clarification. One option would be to allow sellers to opt out of the need to prepare a HIP if this is acceptable to both parties in a transaction.

4 New homes benefit from a warranty which offers major benefits to the original purchaser and to subsequent purchasers during the period covered by the warranty. There are a number of issues concerning the relation between the warranty and the HIP which appear not to have been adequately resolved.

5 Where a large, complex development is being built in phases, the planning for different phases will evolve during construction. It is not clear what effect this would have on the information given by a developer at the outset regarding issues such as the number of floors and flats in a development, even though such matters may have no impact on the buyer.

6 It is unclear what level of detail will have to be given about the method of construction, details of materials used on the outside of the building, and internal products such as the heating and hot water systems. If a high level of detail is required, the house builder’s contractual provisions will have to preserve some degree of flexibility so that the building programme can be maintained and product availability outside the developer’s control can be remedied.

7 The items that must be included, may be included and must not be included in the HIP seem unnecessarily complex, with the risk they will cause confusion among home sellers.

8 Many new home buyers will not have put their existing home on the market when they decide to reserve a new property. For house builders, commercial considerations require that the step from reservation to contract (when a sale is secure) is fast and efficient. Most house builders require an exchange within a defined period (e.g. 4 weeks, or 6 weeks) of reservation. If new home buyers who have not put their home on the market have to begin assembling a HIP after reservation, this could delay their ability to achieve an early exchange of contracts. The same concern would apply in the second-hand market when an early exchange is required.

9 The requirement for registration of home condition reports could add to delay unless the registration system is extremely efficient and closely monitored by the Government. It is not clear who will bear the cost of running this register.

We would be very pleased to discuss the draft regulations with you in more detail to ensure they adequately reflect the needs of the new homes sector.

Yours sincerely,

John Stewart

Director of Economic Affairs
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